Message
1. Greetings and Introduction:  May the grace of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ be with you!  We, your Bishops coming from Europe and Africa as representatives of the Council of European Bishops’ Conferences (CCEE) and of the Symposium of Episcopal Conferences of Africa and Madagascar (SECAM), have been meeting here in the Archdiocese of Abidjan, Cote d’Ivoire, from November 10 to 14, 2010.  This is the third such joint seminar of the two continental bodies after the inaugural symposium which took place in Rome, in November 2004 on the theme Communion and Solidarity between Africa and Europe.  The last two seminars took place in Elmina, Ghana in 2007 and in Liverpool, in the United Kingdom in 2008.

At this seminar in Abidjan, we have been reflecting on the theme: New situations of the Ad Gentes mission: Exchange of priests and pastoral agents- Training and Vocations, together with some participants from some of our Church partner agencies to whom we are most grateful for their support and presence.
2.  To the Church in Cote d’Ivoire:  We thank God for making it possible for us to have this inter-continental meeting of bishops in an atmosphere of fraternal exchange of pastoral experiences.  It is a further step in enhancing Communion and Pastoral Solidarity between Africa and Europe, the main objective of this CCEE-SECAM collaborative project.  Together, we thank the Church in Cote d’Ivoire and particularly in the host Archdiocese of Abidjan for their warm and wonderful hospitality and for sharing their wealth of Catholic faith and tradition with us.  We pray and wish this dear country well in the years ahead.  May the Lord our God bless you with his peace and progress in unity!  May Mary, Our Lady of Peace, intercede for Cote d’Ivoire!
This message is addressed especially to Bishops, Clergy and Religious, and to the faithful People of God in our two continents of Europe and Africa. 
3.  New situations of the Churches of Europe and Africa today:  Dearly beloved in Christ, in the last thirty years or so, the Church all over the world has seen enormous changes, which have posed new challenges to the very mission of evangelization that Jesus Christ entrusted to the Church.  Some of these social, political and cultural changes come from the phenomenon of globalization and secularization in the world today. It was in answer to these challenges everywhere that the late Pope John Paul II, now Servant of God, called for a new evangelization.  And in June this year, His Holiness Pope Benedict XVI created the Pontifical Council for New Evangelization.  We rejoice in this and join our Holy Father in prayer for success to crown this new thrust in the evangelization mission of the Church.
By origin and by her very nature the Church is missionary, and all her members, by virtue of their baptism, are called to also be missionary individually and as a community in the Body of Christ (cfr. Mt. 28:18-20; 1 Cor. 12:4ff).  To evangelize is every Christian’s mission, be it in Africa, in Europe or anywhere else.
We are therefore grateful to God today that Africa, thanks to the many centuries of selfless sacrifice by hundreds of thousands of missionaries from Europe and elsewhere, has a vibrant Church and, now rich in vocations to the Holy Priesthood and Consecrated Religious Life, is offering priests and religious personnel for missionary/pastoral work in the world in gratitude to God.  The Church in Africa is indeed fulfilling the call by Pope Paul VI, 1969 in Kampala, Uganda, to be missionary to herself in the Church and also to the world.
4. Priestly and Religious Vocations:  In our deliberations and sharing here in Abidjan on vocations to the Holy Priesthood and Consecrated Religious Life, we acknowledge the need to prepare our priests and religious better and to equip them with the needed intellectual, pastoral, psychological and spiritual competences for the work of the new evangelization as demanded by the challenges of today.
For this formation task, our Church abounds in the needed expertise, in Magisterial documents and directives for the complete formation of priests, religious and pastoral agents.  We need to take due cognizance of such Church teachings as Fidei donum (1957) of Pope Pius XII, the Vatican II Documents like Optatam Totius and Presbyterorum Ordinis, as well as the post-conciliar ones such as Postquam apostoli (1980), Pastores dabo vobis (1992) etc.  We, therefore, recommend them to the formators in our seminaries and religious houses and encourage their use in addition to other relevant official directives of the Church.
5.  Presence of African and European Priests: Apart from the formation of our seminarians, priests and religious, we also examined critically the different kinds of presence of African priests in Europe and vice versa; namely those doing post-graduate studies in ecclesiastical or secular tertiary institutions, and those offering priestly pastoral services in European and African dioceses, and in communities as chaplains, missionaries and fidei donum priests.

In this context of priests sent for further studies to Europe, we call on our brother bishops to ensure adequate preparation in every sector before the priests are allowed to migrate into Europe.  Such a priest should first and foremost be a matured person, well prepared culturally and spiritually to make the best of his sojourn and to benefit his Church of origin as well as the Church of destination, be it in Europe or in Africa.
We are however very happy with the fact that, today, several African priests are not only in Europe to acquire academic laurels, but also by their very presence in various pastoral ministries there, however permanent or temporary, in European dioceses and institutions as fidei donum priests or missionaries they underscore inter alia the nature of the Church as a communion of persons, of ministries and charisms in Christ Jesus.  

On our part, we bishops of Africa and Europe recommit ourselves to intensify our fatherly care and pastoral solicitude of all the priests, our own or those from other Churches/dioceses sojourning in our ecclesiastical jurisdictions, as priest-students or fidei donum missionaries.  We take this opportunity to thank all priests and religious who have left home, family and country to give in sacrifice their lives as missionaries elsewhere all over the world.  We pray that God will raise up many more such missionary vocations in our Churches. 
6. Agreements and Contracts:  The Church in Africa still needs missionaries and should be missionary to herself since there are still millions of people waiting to hear the Good News of Jesus Christ.  We encourage the local and particular Churches in Africa to listen to one another’s call for missionaries and missionary support and come to one another’s aid here in Africa as anywhere else. 
In this context of sending missionaries where they are needed, we do recommend still greater cooperation between us bishops and between the Church in Africa and in Europe in the training and sharing of personnel for the various pastoral ministries.  This would require well worked out written agreements and contracts that take into consideration whatever is necessary for the wellbeing of the priests as much as possible.  This should be in the spirit of greater communion and solidarity.   

It is in this same spirit that we also discussed and prayed for peace in those countries on the continent of Africa still caught up in various forms of conflicts such as Sudan, DR Congo etc. The mission of new evangelization demands it of us as in a Church that is Family of God.  
7.  Greater communion and solidarity:  Dearly beloved, we your pastors from Europe and Africa are happy to say that by the grace of God our two continental bodies of CCEE and SECAM are making very big and positive strides in our quest for greater communion, collaboration and pastoral solidarity among our Churches.  We thank God for this.
As we bring this seminar to a close, it is our hope and prayer that we can enlarge this inter-continental consultation and celebration of communion and solidarity in the very near future to include our priests and religious and our dear lay faithful. 
May the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, the love of God the Father and the fellowship of the Holy Spirit be with you all!  Amen.  
Abidjan, November 13, 2010
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